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STANDARDS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 20th October 2014
Present:
Julie Miller (Independent Member - Chair)


Neil Matthew (Town Council representative)

Lloyd Landry (Independent Member)


Brian Christie (Independent Member)

Councillors Edwards and Groome
Also Present:
Councillor Michael Brown (Portfolio Holder for Communications)

Mike Sawford (Independent Person)


Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)


Sue Lyons (Monitoring Officer)


Anne Ireson (Administrator)
14.STA.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Ellie Manns, Stuart Kilpatrick and Phil Carter (Independent Members)
14.STA.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 7th October 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record.
14.STA.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.STA.04
ANNUAL REPORT – 2013/14

The Committee was provided with a report of the activities of the Standards Advisory Committee for the period 1st April 2013 to 31st March 2014.  It was noted there was very little to report as only one meeting had been held during this period and there had been no formal complaints under the new arrangements.

It was noted that the remaining parish council vacancy would be advertised after the next local elections in May 2015. The Committee agreed that the Standards regime should be reviewed following the elections to ensure that it was still fit for purpose.
RESOLVED
that the report be noted and recommended to Full Council for information.

14.STA.05
LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN COMPLAINTS

A report was submitted which provided members with information relating to complaints determined by the Local Government Ombudsman during 2013/14, and the first part of 2014, and those where a compensatory payment was made.

It was noted that the Local Government Ombudsman was reviewing the way complaints were handled and a new system was being developed, which would be brought to the Standards Advisory Committee at a future meeting.

RESOLVED
that the complaints determined by the Local Government Ombudsman during 2013/14, and the first six months of 2014/15, be noted as set out in the report, including where a compensatory payment had been made.
14.STA.06
THE OPENNESS OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT BODIES REGULATIONS AND THE USE OF SOCIAL MEDIA AT COUNCIL MEETINGS

A report was submitted which informed the Committee of the introduction of the Openness of Local Government Bodies Regulations and the implications for council meetings. The report also asked the Committee to consider a protocol for members of the public wishing to film and use social media in council meetings and considered the need for a protocol for use of social media by councillors at council meetings.

The Portfolio Holder for Communications attended the meeting.  In addressing the Committee, Councillor Brown spoke in favour of the use of social media during meetings and the need to develop a protocol that was broadly in line with Option 2, but had restrictions for certain meetings such as Licensing and Planning).

During debate a broad range of comments were made from those in favour of the different options.

Protocol for members of the public wishing to film and report on meetings of Kettering Borough Council


During debate on the draft protocol (Appendix B to the report), members made a number of points:-

· Chairs of Committees should be trained to deal with potentially difficult situations arising from the introduction of new arrangements for the public to film and record meetings
· Members of the public attending internal meetings with officers should also be given clear guidance on whether or not they are allowed to record such meetings, as they may not understand the difference between a private meeting and a public meeting
Use of social media by councillors during council meetings

Members of the Committee gave consideration to the Regulations in relation to the use of social media by councillors during council meetings, it being noted that prior to the Regulations coming into force, use of mobile phones by the public and councillors was banned in council meetings.

There was broad agreement that a draft protocol should be developed, including options for further discussion about whether (and how far) the use of social media should be permitted (and at which public meetings).

Members made a number of comments in relation to the use of social media by councillors during council meetings, which are summarised in Appendix 1 to these minutes.

It was noted that parliament had been allowing the use of social media by members for a number of years. In addition, it was acknowledged that not every councillor would use social media at every meeting.

In summary, the use of social media by councillors at council meetings was supported and members of the Committee recommended that once a draft protocol had been drawn up, it should be brought back to the Standards Advisory Committee for consideration.

Alternative options considered on the use of social media by councillors in council meetings

Option 1
Maintain ban on use of mobile phones and other electronic communication devices and media in council meetings for access to social media.

Option 2
Allow use of mobile phone and other communication devices

Option 3
Establish a Protocol to allow use of devices and use of social media in limited circumstances
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
The draft protocol for members of the public wishing to film and report on meetings of Kettering Borough Council (Appendix B to the report) be recommended to the Executive and Council for adoption; and
(ii)
a draft protocol on the use of social media by councillors during council meetings, based on Option 3 in the report, be drawn up, and brought to a meeting of the Standards Advisory Committee as soon as possible for further consideration with a view to the protocol being considered by the Executive and the Council for adoption prior to the local elections in May 2015.
14.STA.07
REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE FOR STANDARDS IN PUBLIC LIFE

The annual report of the Committee for Standards in Public Life for 2013/14 was brought before the Committee for discussion.


In discussion, members welcomed the recommendation that Standards training should form part of the induction process for members after election. The Committee also welcomed the public perception survey, which had confirmed that good behaviour was internally driven and the result of strong ethical character.  It was noted that the Committee for Standards in Public Life had stated that it would continue to monitor Standards regime and it encouraged provision of Local Authority induction programmes which included and emphasised the importance of standards, conduct and ethical behaviour within those programmes.

Members noted that the Independent Member would attend a County group meeting of Independent Members and report back to the next meeting of the Committee.


RESOLVED

that:-

(i)
Refresher training for Standards Advisory Committee members be included on the agenda for the next meeting; and

(ii)
Standards training form part of the 2015 Induction process for newly-elected members.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
APPENDIX 1
Standards Advisory Committee

20.10.14

SUMMARY OF COMMENTS MADE BY THE STANDARDS

ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE USE OF SOCIAL MEDIA BY COUNCILLORS AT COUNCIL MEETINGS

Comments in favour of the use of social media in meetings:-

· The Chair of any public meeting should retain the power to deal with any usage issues during a meeting (if such usage is permitted)

· The use of mobile phones and other devices to interact with members of the public should be subject to a protocol and brief guidance included in the Code of Conduct

· The use of devices to take notes was becoming more widespread and there were benefits to engaging people with a tweet

· Authority should be given to the Chair of the meeting to moderate the use of social media, if necessary, which would be a practical way of dealing with the issue

· The Council should encourage tweet-outs as a way of informing and engaging members of the public

· The establishment of a protocol would make it clear that councillors were expected to behave in a respectful manner regarding the use of social media

· Any protocol could be introduced as a pilot and reviewed in 12 months

· A protocol, together with a Chair's discretion, would embody good practice

· A protocol should include some exclusions for Planning and Licensing meetings as members of the public could bombard councillors with messages if an issue under discussion was controversial
· The making of official recordings of meetings should be investigated

Comments against the use of social media in meetings:-

· The use of mobile phones and other devices should be banned to access social media (Option 1 in the report). Members would then be seen to be paying attention to proceedings as councillors should be actively engaged in debate and not distracted by social media

· The use of mobile phones and other devices to access social media should be allowed in council meetings, as members had a duty to represent the public and sometimes led busy lifestyles which restricted the amount of time available to interact with members of the public

· There was a need for openness, but the use of mobile phones could be irritating. There needs to be sensitivity as to the perception of members of the public

· Members of the public who were not present at the meeting could potentially participate in the debate, through social media, in a way not permissible for those people in attendance

· There could be a conversation between a member of the public and a councillor in a meeting, through social media, which would change the character and nature of the meeting

· Should a councillor send a tweet-out, and a member of the public responds and asks the councillor to ask a specific question at the meeting, how would the Chair know the question had come from a member of the public and not the councillor?

Standards Advisory Committee No. 1
20.10.14

